Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 21st January 2013, at the Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Nikki Howard,
Stuart Thomas, Graham Thomas, Jeanette Troughton, Clare Bath, Sara Pickard, Chris James, Philippa Hill-John & Brynmor Jones

APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Wynford Ellis Owen & Christine Priday 
126
Police Matters
PC Huw Thomas was not present and the Clerk advised members that when he had arrived at the Village Hall he had found an envelope containing a typed Police Report and apologies from PC Thomas for his non-attendance.  The Clerk circulated the Police Report and advised members of the crimes recorded. He also advised members of the PACT meeting in Creigiau which, apparently, no-one had attended although the PACT meeting in Pentyrch was well attended, as it coincided with the meeting of the Pentyrch Neighbourhood Watch.  There were no details of when the next PACT meetings would be.

Cllr Stuart Thomas complained that the Creigiau PACT meetings were not advertised properly and asked the Clerk if he had notification of the PACT meeting.  The Clerk confirmed that he had received a notification, which had been put up in the noticeboards, and he had also recorded the details of the PACT meetings in the minutes of the previous meeting, which had been circulated and also put onto the web-site.  Nevertheless there was general agreement that the Police did little to publicise and encourage attendance at PACT meetings and it was the perception that the Police were diluting their attendance at PACT meetings in much the same way that they had diluted their attendance at Council meetings.  The email from Inspector Arkontopoulos was also referred to in this context and it was felt that the Police refused to accept any responsibility for the apparent public apathy.  

It was agreed that the Council would ask the Police to improve their communications with the public and that Inspector Arkontopoulos would be asked to attend a future Council meeting to explain to members how this could be achieved.  Clerk to arrange
127
County Council Matters
Cty Cllr Graham Thomas stated that the LDP remained the main focus of attention and that he had spoken to James Clemence from the LDP team who had confirmed that the next stage was likely to be in September, when the draft Deposit Plan would be published.  In the meantime it was necessary to maintain the public profile, constantly reminding residents of the need to maintain their opposition to the LDP (Preferred Strategy).  A general discussion ensued during which it was agreed to try and make the web-site more interactive and it was confirmed that the next meeting of the steering group would be at the Creigiau Pavilion on Friday 8th February at 6.30pm.
As regards the recent bad weather, Cllr Graham Thomas felt that Creigiau had been well-served by CCC with side roads as well as main roads being gritted.  He also referred to the parents of pupils at Creigiau School responding to the request to dig out the school on the Sunday to ensure that it opened on the Monday morning.  This had been featured on the television news.  Pentyrch Councillors were exasperated by this, as the ‘gritters’ had failed to reach Pentyrch.  Cllr Troughton added that Pentyrch had requested a snow plough only to be fobbed off with the promise of ‘gritters’ that had not materialised.   

128
Matters Arising

There were no matters arising

129
Public Session

There were no members of the public present, although the Clerk advised members that Mr Ken Hughes had called into the office that day to request a copy of the minutes and give his apologies for his non-attendance.
130
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There were no matters arising from the Public Session.
131
Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 17th December 2012
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed by all. They were signed by the Chairman.  
132
Matters Arising
Paragraph 121.4
Cllr Howard asked Cllr Pickard whether her mother had agreed to do the Welsh translations for the next Link.  Cllr Pickard advised that she would speak to her mother again to confirm her availability for the translations of the Community Highlights. 
Paragraph 121.4
Cllr Stuart Thomas apologised for the postponement of the Community Link Committee but felt that he had to attend the One Voice Wales Committee meeting as he had missed the previous two, as these had clashed with PCC meetings.
133
Clerk’s Report
133.1

CCC Invoice for Election Costs
The Clerk detailed to members the meeting that had been held with Nichola Poole, CCC (Democratic Services Manager), the Clerk, The Chairman and Vice-Chairman on Monday 7th January 2013, to discuss the outstanding invoice for the Local Elections in May 2012.  This situation had arisen following the failure of CCC (Electoral Services) to provide a proper breakdown of services being charged to the Council and had resulted in the Council deciding to write to the returning officer, Mr Jon House.  As a direct consequence of that letter Mrs Poole attended the Council offices and provided an analysis which was examined in great detail.  During the examination of these figures it was revealed that the cost of the Count included ‘100% of the Returning Officer and count manager community election count fee’.  This amounted to £801.82 for the Returning Officer and £264.60 for the Count Manager, a total of £1,066.42 for the Pentyrch Ward and £1,066.41 for the GYG ward.  Mrs Poole could not explain whether this fee was the entire fee that the Returning Officer received for his role on this night or whether it was only in respect of the individual ward.  It would seem, as the same figure has been used for both Pentyrch and GYG, that he received this amount for every ward where there was a contested election.  Mrs Poole conceded that there were over 30 wards in the CCC area and at least three contested Community Council elections.  It was pointed out that the Returning Officer was also employed by CCC as the Chief Executive Officer and, if he received the same amount for each contested ward, then this amounted to over £25,000.  It was further queried whether this was being paid to the CEO over and above his salary which, at £183,726.00, is greater than the salary paid to the Prime Minister.  It was also pointed out to Mrs Poole that the Vale of Glamorgan did not charge their Community Councils for the Returning Officers’ costs.  Mrs Poole had promised to advise this Council in due course of this information and, despite two weeks elapsing since the meeting, the Council were still awaiting her response.  The Clerk went on to mention that if this amount was deducted from both invoices, then the cost to this Council would be reduced from £5,122.10 to £2,989.27, a not inconsiderable saving.  The Clerk could not understand why the role of Returning Officer was not contained within the remit of the role of Chief Executive Officer and pointed out that as there had also been elections for Police and Crime Commissioners in November 2012, if the CEO had received a similar reward for his role as the Returning Officer for Cardiff, then he had earned over £50,000 in excess of his salary for two days work.  The Clerk felt that this was outrageous and had expressed this view to Mrs Poole.  These revelations elicited a spirited discussion with Councillors appalled and angry at the costs involved.  It was agreed that as and when CCC responded to the queries raised that no payment would be made until the matter had been agreed by Council.  Cllr Stuart Thomas advised that he had raised the issue at the One Voice Wales meeting and it had been suggested that it should be put forward as a Conference motion; albeit this Council had done this in 2012 and had had their proposal rejected.  Cllr Stuart Thomas proposed that members agreed to send a copy of the Clerks report relating to this issue, together with the relevant minutes to Paul Egan, at One Voice Wales, for his information.  This was seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
133.2

Community Link Committee
The Clerk advised members that any decisions made by the Community Link committee would need to be endorsed by the full Council meeting and, as the closing date for the next Link was on 7th March 2013, then it was unlikely that any tenders would be received and acted upon before that time.  Bearing this in mind it was still felt that the Committee should meet sooner rather than later and it was agreed that the next Committee meeting would take place at 7pm on Monday 4th February 2013 at the Council offices.  The Councillors to attend were Cllrs Stuart Thomas, Chris James, Brynmor Jones, Chris Priday (if back from Australia), the Chair and Vice Chairman.  Clerk to arrange   
133.3

Council Meeting 18th February 2013.
The Clerk advised that he would be absent for the February meeting and that the minutes would be taken by his Administrative Assistant, Mr Lyndon Brain.  In addition he advised that there would be a presentation at this meeting by Mr Chris Blake, a director of TGV Hydro.
133.4

New Signs for Pentyrch Village
The Clerk advised members of the proposals by CCC to put up new village signs for Pentyrch following a request from the PCC in June 2011.  Council agreed to endorse this action although wished to make clear to CCC that the request in 2011 related to all four villages and would be grateful to learn when similar village signs would be available for Creigiau, Gwaelod y Garth and Capel Llanilltern.  Clerk to arrange   
133.5

Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL)
The Clerk informed members of the email he had received from Lisvane CC who had noticed that on the SLCC web-site there was an indication that 25% of any CIL raised on a development would go to the Town/Parish/Community Council in whose area the development was taking place.  This was intended to be an incentive to these Councils to encourage development in their areas, although it was also considered by members that it could be interpreted as a form of bribery.  The Clerk promised he would update members with any new information.  Clerk to arrange
133.6

Road Closures at the Remembrance Day Service
The Clerk advised Councillors of the response received from Inspector Arkontopoulos in which he confirmed that the Police were no longer responsible for implementing the road closure but would want to continue attending to show support and respect and deal with minor road traffic management for no charge.  This provoked a discussion and it was felt that the necessary steps should be put in place as soon as possible in order that there would be no confusion at this year’s Remembrance Day service.  Clerk to arrange
134
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £11,251.66p and receipts of £456.67 were recorded for December 2012.  Cllr Stuart Thomas queried the expenditure of £197.92p on Christmas trees, stating he had no recollection of Council agreeing to this expenditure.  Cllr Howard agreed with him, although other Councillors argued that agreement had been made to supply Christmas trees for the villages, as in previous years.  The Clerk stated that provision for the expenditure had been made in the budget agreed in the January 2012 meeting.  Cllr Stuart Thomas went on to express dissatisfaction at the failure by the Council to have achieved anything thus far and felt that the members should be setting objectives to accomplish during the term of the Council.  A general discussion then took place around this issue.  The Chairman brought this to a close and Cllr Howard asked the Clerk to confirm that a decision had been made in relation to the expenditure made on Christmas trees.  Clerk to arrange
The payments were proposed by Cllr Troughton, Cllr Hill-John seconded her and they were agreed by all.  

135
Planning Applications
There were 7 planning applications to consider:

a) 12/02115/DCH ~ 33 Lon y Fro, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.  
b) 12/02193/DCO ~ Garth Uchaf Farm, Efail Isaf Road, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
c) 12/02190/DCH ~ Plasnewydd, Church Road, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
d) 12/02211/DCH ~ 10 Heol Berry, GYG.  Cllr Rosser requested further time to evaluate this application and report any concerns to the Clerk later.  This was agreed by Councillors.

e) 13/00028/DCH ~ Lorien Cottage, Georgetown, GYG.  Cllr Rosser requested further time to evaluate this application and report any concerns to the Clerk later.  This was agreed by Councillors.
f) 13/00038/DCH ~ 33 Parc y Fro, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
g) 13/00040/DCH ~ 6 Castle Close, Creigiau.  Whilst no adverse comments were expressed about the construction, the addition of a granny flat raised concerns that there may be an additional vehicle added to an already congested area.  The Clerk was asked to raise these concerns with Development Control to ensure there was sufficient off-road parking available.  Clerk to arrange
136
Correspondence
Cllr Stuart Thomas requested a copy of the One Voice Wales magazine ‘The Voice’ received on 7.1.13.  The Clerk provided both copies received for Cllr Thomas and any other member interested.  
Cllr John Harrison queried the correspondence from OVW regarding training courses, received on 2.1.13, and was advised that no responses had been forthcoming. He also queried the correspondence received from Mr Kingman, received on 7.1.13, and was advised that the Clerk had responded, advising Mr Kingman that the PCC could not accede to the request made, as it did not keep planning records and to re-direct his queries to CCC.  Finally Cllr Harrison queried the email from Welsh Government, received on 10.1.13 relating to S.137 grants, which the Clerk explained was the maximum payable, albeit considerably in excess of the budget set.
137
Forward Planning
The Clerk advised members that he had tried to explain the expenditure and income in great detail so that Councillors were in no doubt of the current situation and the rationale behind the requested increase in precept to ensure that there would not be a repeat of the negative budget set in 2012 and which had resulted in a potential overspend, albeit this was able to be contained by a drastic reduction in the Reserves.  The Clerk added that he hoped that Councillors had taken the time to read the five pages of report and accompanying figures and would be happy to answer any queries Councillors may have.
Cllr Stuart Thomas thanked the Clerk for the detailed proposal and queried the need to increase the Office Equipment Maintenance Budget from £150 to £600, which seemed to be an unusually large increase.  The Clerk directed the Councillors’ attention to Paragraph 11 on Page 2 of the report, where it was explained that the increase was necessary to meet the lease agreement of the replacement printer for the office.

Cllr Howard queried whether enquiries had been made about switching suppliers for utilities in a bid to save money.  The Clerk advised that he had not done so, except for Council Insurance, as he felt the time he took to achieve this would cost more than the savings achieved.  Cllr Hill-John queried the seemingly high cost of Premises Insurance and queried what it covered.  The Clerk advised her that it covered the Police Station, the Pavilion at Creigiau and, crucially, public liability at all the sites owned by the Council.  There were also some more minor issues covered including Councillors indemnity liability.  There were other queries raised by Councillors which the Clerk answered.
Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that the precept proposed was both too high and imprudent at this time.  He also felt that it was not essential to budget £1,000 to the Vehicle reserve.  He proposed raising the precept to £76,000 and to set up a working party to examine the costs prior to next year’s budget considerations.  The Clerk pointed out that a precept of £76,000 was what he had requested last year to meet demand and that Councillors had, at that time, been put off the increase with an election looming.  As a consequence the Clerk had had to contend with a negative budget during the year, the consequences of which were all too clear in the figures and report he had prepared for members.
Cllr Hill-John took the view that the Clerk needed to be supported on this issue and that there were expenditures likely to occur during the course of this year related to the continued opposition to the LDP.  She felt that these could be undermined if the basic budget could not be met.  She was supported in this by Cllr Troughton and an in-depth discussion ensued with all Councillors making a contribution.  It was pointed out that the objectives, that Cllr Stuart Thomas wanted to see achieved by the Council, would not be possible if the council had to contend with a further negative budget, as there would be no resilience left for extras.  This resulted in Cllr Hill-John proposing a precept of £80,000, which was seconded by Cllr Troughton.
The Chairman brought the discussion to a close by asking if any Councillor wanted to second Cllr Stuart Thomas’ proposal of a precept of £76,000.  Cllr Howard seconded this proposal.  The Chairman than asked the Councillors to vote for one of the proposals.  With regards to the proposal of a precept of £80,000, 6 Councillors voted in favour and 4 against.  With regards to the proposal of a precept of £76,000 4 Councillors voted in favour with 6 against.  It was therefore agreed by a majority that a precept of £80,000 would be sought.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Stuart Thomas asked that the Clerk send a Freedom of Information Request to CCC asking whether the full amount raised by CCC, in respect of the precept, was paid over to the Community Councils or whether a proportion over the amount requested was retained for use by the Local Authority.  The Clerk asked that Cllr Stuart Thomas email him, explaining exactly what information was being sought, in order that no errors were made with the FOI request.  Cllr Thomas agreed to this.

The Clerk proposed that the ‘Working Party’ should be entitled ‘The Finance Committee’ and suggested that the first meeting should occur in April/May as the full year’s financial figures would be available for consideration.  This was agreed.  It was also agreed that the Committee would consist of Cllrs Stuart Thomas, Nikki Howard, Pip Hill-John and the Chairman and Vice-Chairman.  The Clerk also suggested that Cllr Priday may wish to be offered a place.  Clerk to arrange
The Clerk also asked that Council made a decision on the movement in Reserves as shown at Paragraph 4 on Page 5 of the Clerk’s report on Forward Planning.  It was agreed that sub-paragraphs 1 & 4, would be adopted, namely the transfer of £1,000 to Election Reserve, £3,989.80 from Contingency Reserve and £2,316.36 from unallocated Rest Centre monies.  In addition, and instead of sub-paragraph 2 transferring money to Vehicle Reserve, the same amount would transfer to Contingency Reserve instead.  Clerk to arrange
138
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	18.12.12
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	I visited Mr Roy Hill last Saturday. He has been having trouble with surface water drains in Ty Nant Road at the rear of his property, 64 Parc Castell-y-Mynach, Creigiau. CCC promised to clean them (gully suck them) 4 times a year instead of twice a year as they previously did. They are blocked at present flooding Ty Nant Road. He wants them cleaned preferably during October, November, December because that is when the large trees adjacent shed their leaves.
	Email to C2C

	19.12.12
	Chris James
	Could you please inform CCC that as a matter of urgency, action is required regarding the water on the road outside and opposite Ty Llwyd in Gwaelod y Garth. The water is causing a hazard to pedestrians and this is made even worse when it freezes over. The risks to the safety of young children walking to school along this route are significant. 

The water is unable to drain away from one side of the road due to obstructions including fallen leaves and very poorly laid tarmac.
	Email to C2C

	3.1.13
	John Harrison
	There are numerous pot-holes on Church Road, Pentyrch, especially between Glan Nant and Pantycaeram nurseries.  At one point in the road there are two pot-holes which are so close together that you cannot avoid going into one of the potholes.  There are also similar potholes on the lower parts of Heol Goch east of the old entrance to the Taffs Well quarry and down onto Main Road GYG.  Could you please advise CCC?
	Email to C2C

	14.1.13
	Jeanette Troughton
	Pigs are being kept at the old quarry on Church Road, Pentyrch, diagonally opposite Llys y Coed.  A shipping container has now been placed in the quarry area.  Is planning permission required?

In addition, and now that the pigs have cleared the site of vegetation, the water running off the site onto the road has increased and this increase has created huge potholes in the road and a deep gutter alongside the road, where it abuts the old quarry.  This has created a driving hazard and needs to be reported to CCC for their attention please.
	Email to CCC (Development Control) and C2C 

	14.1.13
	Jeanette Troughton
	i. Can anything be done about the volume of water coming off the hillside from the woods on the south side of the lower part of Heol Goch/Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth? 

ii. Is it possible for the whole of Heol Gogh to be swept clear of leaves and the gutters cleared out?

iii. The amount of rubbish being dumped in the quarry entrance is a concern. Please could you write to the quarry to remind them of their responsibility to clean this up?
	Emails to C2C and Cemex


	14.1.13
	Jeanette Troughton
	School buses

Large (school) buses use the village of Pentyrch as a cut through. They straddle the centre line of the road going down Heol Goch. They also park in the village waiting for children in the morning, leaving their engines running for up to 45 minutes.  Particularly Ferris Coaches do this.  Perhaps a letter to the coach companies might stop this?
	Email to CCC (Schools Transport) combining with residents similar complaint.

	14.1.13
	Jeanette Troughton
	Ladybirds Cleaning Co, Bronhaul, Pentyrch

i. Neighbours are concerned that the log cabin, for which they were given planning permission, is to be used for storing cleaning chemicals and dry cleaning chemicals for the businesses being run from the address.  Is there a restriction on the size of the cabin in the planning conditions or its use?

ii. On cold frosty mornings, they leave several cars with their engines running outside the premises in the early morning, disturbing neighbours.

iii. When they made a car-parking space at the side of their property, the street name sign for Ael-y-Bryn was removed; no-one knows where it is.  Please could it be replaced
	i. Email to CCC (Development Control) 

ii. Email to Police

iii Previously reported

	21.1.13
	Stuart Thomas
	At the One Voice Wales Committee meeting there was a request that the Councils send OVW wants as much information about the projects undertaken which benefit the Community as possible.  
	Clerk to arrange

	21.1.13
	Nikki Howard
	I would like to propose that winter meetings are held in Pentyrch next year with Autumn meetings held in Gwaelod y Garth.  [Discussion ensued]  

[The Clerk recommends Cllr Howard submit written resolution in order for an agenda item to be set.  This was agreed.]
	Cllr Howard to submit written resolution.

	21.1.13
	Nikki Howard
	I have been advised that CCC do not issue dog-waste bags and that any that are available were distributed through ‘Safer Cardiff’ and the funding for this is no longer available.  [Clerk advised he had limited supply of dog-waste bags left and still was receiving green recycling bags and food waste-bags]
	For information

	21.1.13
	Nikki Howard
	Cardiff Road, Creigiau was due to be re-surfaced on 18th January 2013, but this was postponed because of the weather.  Could the Clerk confirm with CCC that a date has been re-scheduled for this work?
	Clerk to arrange

	21.1.13
	Sara Pickard
	I am anxious that the commitment of this Council to the establishment of allotments in Pentyrch remains in place and is not going to be side-lined because of budget issues.  [Clerk confirmed the commitment and advised that the proposals were part of the LDP Preferred Strategy and that it was a constant reminder on the whiteboard in the office]
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.55 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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